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Claimant represented by JASON WATSON, Attorney, Fayetteville,
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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On February 14, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on November 2, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

November 4, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her low

back.
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4. The claimant’s weekly compensation rates will be determined

at a later time.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional medical.

2. Temporary total disability from January 13, 2011, to a date

to be determined.

3. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The respondents accepted the claim as a
medical claim only and the claimant continued
working in a light duty status.  On or about
January 4, 2011, the Respondents controverted
the claim based upon no objective findings of
an injury.  On or about January 13, 2011, the
Respondents determined that they no longer had
light duty work available for the claimant and
sent him home.  The claimant has remained
under the care of physician as he could afford
and has remained temporarily totally disabled
since January 13, 2011 to a date yet to be
determined.  The claimant has received limited
medical treatment and additional injections
are recommended.  This claim has been
controverted in its entirety and the
claimant’s attorney is entitled to a
controverted attorney fee on all benefits
found due.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The respondents contend the claimant
sustained a minor lumbar contusion on or about
August 4, 2010.  The claimant’s condition
resolved as of January 4, 2011 and the
respondents contend that the claimant is not
entitled to additional benefits after that
date on the basis that any need for treatment
or benefits does not arise out of the
compensable injury.”
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The claimant, in this matter, is a fifty-two-year-old male who

suffered an admittedly compensable low back injury while employed

by the respondent.  The claimant’s injury occurred when he was

struck by a pallet that was being carried on a forklift causing the

claimant to fall to the ground landing on his buttocks.  The

claimant was originally treated at First Care South Amana Clinic

in Fayetteville, Arkansas, by physician’s assistant Kara Pasker.

At that time, x-rays of the claimant’s lumbar spine and coccyx were

ordered.  The claimant’s visit to the clinic was on August 5, 2010.

On September 2, 2010, the claimant underwent x-rays of the

lumbar spine.  A report found at Claimant’s Exhibit 1, Page 12,

indicates that the radiological findings were, “No acute fractures

or dislocations.  Mild lumbar scoliosis is present.”  The x-rays

were read by Dr. Konstantin Berestnev of the Arkansas Occupational

Health Clinic.  That same day, the claimant was seen by Dr.

Berestnev.  The medical report from that visit indicates that Dr.

Berestnev gave an assessment of “low back pain with some non-

organic component to it.”  At that time, the claimant was to

continue with his current medication Meloxicam and was to begin

physical therapy.  The claimant was placed on a weight lifting

restriction of twenty pounds.

On September 17, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Berestnev.  At that time, the medical report indicates that the

claimant was doing better.  The assessment from that visit states,

“Low back pain healing.”  The treatment plan portion of the report

indicates that the claimant is to finish his physical therapy and
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continue with anti-inflammatory medication along with his current

work restrictions.  The claimant was to follow up in two weeks with

Dr. Berestnev.

On October 1, 2010, the claimant again returned to see Dr.

Berestnev.  At that time, the medical record indicates that the

claimant had completed five of the six physical therapy sessions;

however, he was still complaining of low back pain.  Dr. Berestnev

continued the claimant on medications and ordered another round of

physical therapy.

On October 15, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Berestnev.  The medical report, in part, states, “The patient

continues to have complaints which are in excess of the clinical

findings.  The patient continues to have some possible waddle

signs.”  At that time, Dr. Berestnev gave an assessment of “non-

organic back pain.”  The treatment plan portion of the medical

record indicates that Dr. Berestnev recommended that the claimant

undergo an MRI of his back.  The claimant was placed on some over

the counter anti-inflammatory medication and Elavil, half a pill at

night time only.  The claimant was placed on restrictions of

avoiding lifting more than forty pounds at that time.

On October 26, 2010, the claimant underwent on MRI of his

lumbar spine.  The report from that diagnostic test is found at

Claimant’s Exhibit 1, Page 35, and following are the impressions

found in that report:

“1. Musculoligamentous sprain/spasm with mild
lumbar levoscoliosis.
2. Grade 1 retrolisthesis of 2mm of L5 over
the S1 vertebra.
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3. Mildly reduced height with diffuse
asymmetrical bulge of L4-5 and L5-S1 discs
with bilateral moderate facetal arthropathy
and ligamentum flavum thickening, impinging
upon the thecal sac and causing moderate
bilateral neuroforaminal narrowing (worse on
left at L5-S1 and worse on the right at L4-5)
and mild spinal stenosis.”

Dr. Chintan Desai electronically signed and reviewed the MRI report

from Arkansas Medical Imaging and Open MRI.

On October 29, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Berestnev at the Arkansas Occupational Health Clinic.  A portion of

the medical report from that document states:

“At the request of and authorization by, we
are seeing Mr. Candelario Fonseca.  Mr.
Fonseca presents today for the injury from 08-
04-10.  The patient states that his back still
hurts.  It is not getting any better, but
movement and bending really hurt.  The patient
had an MRI done in the interval time.  The
impression was that the patient has a
musculoligamentous sprain, spasm with mild
lumbar levoscoliosis.  Also, the patient has
Grade 1 retrolisthesis of L5/S1 vertebra and
mildly reduced height with diffuse
asymmetrical bulge of L4-5 and L5-S1 discs
with bilateral moderate facet arthropathy and
ligaventum flavum thickening impinging on the
thecal sac and causing bilateral
neuroforaminal narrowing and mild spinal
stenosis.  Basically all of these changes are
degenerative in nature.  It was explained to
the patient as well as the lack of the need to
be operated.  The patient verbalized
understanding, but he continues to have
complaints which don’t match the clinical
findings.

On physical examination, the patient has
positive Waddell’s signs.  He has pain on
axial loading, pain on simultaneous rotation
of hips and shoulders, pain on even light
touch of his back.  He has a positive straight
leg rasing test and negative distracted
straight leg raising test.
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I think that a lot of his back pain is
nonorganic in nature.  I think the patient
should be encouraged to continue to use anti-
inflammatory medicine during the day.  We are
going to give him a muscle relaxant to take at
nighttime.  We are going to recommend that the
patient get a functional capacity evaluation
done to determine whether he is capable of
doing his job.”

On November 17, 2010, the claimant underwent a functional

capacity evaluation at the request of Dr. Berestnev.  The summary

report gives the following recommendations:

“It is recommended that Mr. Fonseca be allowed
to perform work in the light physical demand
characteristic (PDC) category of work.  The
light PDC is defined as, the ability to
occasionally lift up to 20 lbs and the ability
to frequently lift up to 20 lbs.

With respect to rehabilitation, Mr. Candelario
Fonseca presents as a potentially difficult
rehabilitation candidate due to his lack of
objective physical findings and evidence of at
least some degree of symptom magnification.”

On November 19, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Berestnev.  In that medical report, Dr. Berestnev discusses the

findings from the FCE and he also indicates that the claimant

continues to have symptoms of non-organic back pain and indicates

the presence of possible Waddell’s signs.  The treatment and plan

portion indicates that the claimant is going to be treated with

another shot of Depo-Medrol.  He was also prescribed Oxycodone to

take at night on an as needed basis and the claimant was

recommended for follow up in a period of one month.  At that time,

Dr. Berestnev recommended that the claimant avoid lifting more than

twenty pounds according to the recommendations of the FCE.
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On December 8, 2010, Dr. Berestnev authored a letter regarding

the claimant.  That letter states as follows:

“Mr. Fonseca has had a diagnosis of nonorganic
back pain.  X-ray reveals no acute fractures
or dislocations and a mild lumbar scoliosis.
The patient had an MRI of the lumbar and was
found to have degenerative changes, later an
FCE was done, and reliability of pain was
found to be out of proportion to the clinical
findings.  Also noted was a lack of objective
physical finding and a degree of symptom
magnification.  Due to the nature of the
nonorganic back pain and the lack of objective
findings patient would be better served seeing
his own PCP.”

On January 10, 2011, the claimant was seen by Lela Shipman,

APN.  The diagnosis and treatment plan portion of that medical

report states:

“Inorganic back pain post injury at work
recommended restart physical therapy at Yumang
Rehab. rx Naproxyn 550 mg # 90 i bid.
Flexeril 10 mg # 60 i tid prn muscle spasms
recommended TENS belt that can be worn at work
prn back pain.  FML:A forms were not completed
to give pt leave of absence.  He declines
physical therapy.

Spoke with Workman’s Comp in an effort to
reopen his case.  She states they received a
letter from one of his doctors that does only
industrial medicine stating the testing he had
done did not support the cause of pain as
necessarily being from the injury as the xrays
and MRI showed mild lumbar scoliosis and DJD
of the lumbar spine.  She states he started
physical therapy in August and he did not
improve.

Pt was confronted with the fact that physical
therapy started in August as he gave the
impression during his history of events that
physical therapy didn’t start until October or
November.”
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On March 21, 2011, the claimant was seen at the NWA

Neuroscience Institute in Fayetteville, Arkansas, by Dr. Brent

Weilert.  At that time, the claimant reported continued back pain

and related that pain to his work related injury.  The assessment

portion of the medical report from that visit indicates a herniated

lumbar disc and lumbar spondylosis; however, I find no indication

in the medical report that Dr. Weilert ever had the benefit of

reviewing any type of diagnostic testing regarding the claimant’s

back.  At that time, it appears that the claimant was set up for

traction therapy and the report states “will consider Neurosurg

eval.”

On April 5, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. Gannon Randolph

at Ozark Orthopedics in Rogers, Arkansas.  The history and present

illness portion of that report states:

“Candelario comes to clinic today.  He’s a 51
year old male.  He had an injury at work but
has been cut from his worker’s comp accident
8/2010.  He’s got all low back pain, no leg
pain.  He received a couple of injections.  No
radiation.  No weakness but severe pain and
spasm in the left side of his back greater
than the right side.  No bowel or bladder
continence problems.  He doesn’t take any
medication for pain.  He walks for exercise.
He tries to eat vegetables and fruits.  He is
a nonsmoker.  He’s had some PT which didn’t
work.  He has x-rays today and an MRI at
Arkansas Open MRI.

ASSESSMENT: Severe back pain from degenerative
scoliosis.

PLAN: I had a long discussion with Candelario
today.  I’m concerned that he doesn’t
understand what it would take to actually fuse
his curvature.  We’d probably have to go T-
10ish to L-4 with possibly a 3-4 TLIF and I
would like him to undergo a trial of pain
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management with injections and a little bit
more time before I would consider this, but he
is a candidate for degenerative scoliosis
surgery if he does not improve.”

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider his

entitlement to additional medical treatment in this matter and also

temporary total disability benefits from January 13, 2011, to a

date yet to be determined.  After review of all the medical

documents and the claimant’s testimony in this matter, it appears

that the claimant does suffer from degenerative back problems

including scoliosis.  I do not believe that the claimant’s current

difficulties are related to his August 4, 2010, admittedly

compensable back injury.  It also appears that Dr. Berestnev and

Dr. Randolph agree that the claimant currently suffers from back

pain due to his degenerative condition.  Inasmuch, I do not believe

the claimant has proven he is entitled to additional medical

benefits.  Also, the claimant has failed to prove that he is

entitled to temporary total disability benefits from January 13,

2011, to a date yet to be determined.  If the claimant is disabled

at this time, I believe it is due to his degenerative changes and

not his admittedly compensable work related injury.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:
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FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on November 2, 2011, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed November 4, 2011, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to additional medical treatment for

his admittedly compensable low back injury of August 4, 2010.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to temporary total disability benefits

from January 13, 2011, to a date yet to be determined.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that his attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this

matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


